[image: image3.wmf]Agenda Item Summary Sheet

Item No:   7

Meeting Date:   May 16, 2007
Item Title: 

Review of Commercial Architecture Regulations  

Item Summary:  

Based on discussions with the Mayor and Town Manager regarding our existing commercial architecture design regulations, Staff has prepared the attached review of this program.  Concerns have been raised over the appearance of several commercial buildings that have been renovated or constructed since the adoption of these regulations.  Staff is in agreement that some of these regulations may not be meeting the original intent of this program.  The purpose of this report is to outline the concerns that have been raised and to identify possible options for ordinance revisions should the Board agree that changes are necessary.
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Specific Action Requested:    

Board discussion and instructions for further action.

Submitted By:     Planning & Development Staff




Date:  May 10, 2007
Finance Officer Comment:
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I will be prepared to discuss at Board meeting.
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I will be prepared to discuss at Board meeting.
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Town of Nags Head
Planning and Development
Post Office Box 99
Telephone 252-441-7016
Department
Nags Head, North Carolina 27959
FAX 252-441-4290



www.townofnagshead.net

MEMORANDUM

TO:
Board of Commissioners

FROM:
Planning and Development Department

DATE:
May 9, 2007

SUBJECT:
Review of Commercial Architecture Regulations

Based on discussions with the Mayor and Town Manager regarding our existing commercial architecture design regulations, Staff has prepared the attached review of this program.  Concerns have been raised over the appearance of several commercial buildings that have been renovated or constructed since the adoption of these regulations.  Staff is in agreement that some of these regulations may not be meeting the original intent of this program.  The purpose of this report is to outline the concerns that have been raised and to identify possible options for ordinance revisions should the Board agree that changes are necessary.

Background

There are three different categories of commercial design standards set forth in the zoning ordinance.  These standards apply to new commercial projects.  They also apply to remodels or modifications where project costs exceed 50 percent of building value or to repairs when project costs exceed 100 percent of building value.  The following is a brief review of each category:

The first category is based on the Town’s residential design standards.   This category is used primarily by small to medium size commercial buildings with full, pitched roofs.  Buildings in this category incorporate certain building elements such as porches, watch towers, cedar shingle siding, or dormers to gain points for approval.  This system has worked relatively well since it covers the majority of our commercial building applications, is administratively reviewed and approved, gives flexibility to designers and applicants, and has generally resulted in buildings that are the size, scale and appearance that is desired by the Town.  Some examples (included in the attached photos) include the Greenlee Building, the Woodhill Offices, the Eddie Goodrich and Bo Taylor Homes Office, the Nags Head Fire Station 21, and Applebee’s Restaurant.  

The second category is the alternative commercial design standards.  The intent of the alternative commercial design standards is to allow for the construction of larger “flat” roof buildings that could not meet the residential standards primarily because a full, pitched roof could not be constructed under the current height regulations.  These standards were also created recognizing that shopping centers and other existing buildings would not be able to meet the residential standards if they did any extensive remodeling.  The standards were developed in an attempt to reduce the impact of large buildings by creating a residential or “human” scale appearance.  Concerns have been raised that these standards are far too liberal to create a human scale effect and    have not generally resulted in a desired form of architecture.  Some examples of this include the Vitamin Sea building and the Wings building which is currently under construction.  

The third category is the hotel design standards.  The first two categories listed above are subject to administrative review and approval.  Hotels are reviewed by a design review board which evaluates projects using a set of design guidelines.  Two projects have been approved using this process; the Oasis Hotel which is currently under construction on the Causeway and the Oceanside Hotel in the Village at Nags Head (which was approved but not yet constructed).  Generally this process has worked well – the Board and Staff have had positive input in the design review process, the guidelines are flexible, and applicants have not been burdened by a longer review timeframe.  

In addition to the above categories, concerns have been raised regarding the application of the commercial architecture requirements to non-conforming structures.  It has been cited that, particularly in the case of remodeling projects, the threshold to require conformity with the design standards is too high.  An instance of this was the Staples building where the value of the entire shopping center was used to determine 50 percent rather than the unit that was being remodeled.  In this case, no architectural review applied.    

Recommendations

The following are some recommended possible ordinance revisions if the Board agrees that changes are necessary.  These recommendations primarily involve deleting the current alternative commercial design criteria and requiring larger commercial projects to undergo the same Board review process as hotels.

1)
Require new or substantially improved commercial buildings to comply with the residential design criteria or undergo Board review.  As stated above, this would involve deleting the alternative commercial design criteria and adopting a set of design guidelines which would be reviewed by a board rather than Staff.  In the past the Board of Commissioners has favored regulations that are administered by Staff rather than a design review board, primarily because board review is considered more subjective and has a longer review timeframe.  Staff recognizes this value but believes the use of an architectural review board would offer the following benefits:

· Applicants would favor and option for the residential design standards because they are administratively reviewed and subject to less interpretation.  For this reason, Staff believes that the number of projects actually reviewed by the review board would be minimal.  

· The residential standards have worked much better for commercial design.  Staff believes this is primarily because the residential standards require buildings to utilize full, pitched roofs rather than roof facades.  The end result is a building that more closely reflects the building scale desired by the Town.  While these residential standards have worked well, a modest increase (10%-20%) in the number of total points required is recommended to better insure the desired architectural style.

· For larger projects that cannot use the residential design standards, a review board would be used and would follow a set of guidelines similar to the hotel guidelines.  The Town would gain more control over the design of the most critical projects, large, often obtrusive buildings with flat roofs (that cannot meet the residential standards).  Examples would include shopping centers, strip malls, and other large buildings such as Sunsations or Vitamin Sea.  The Board would be able to review these large projects on a case by case basis.  

· Use of design guidelines as opposed to rigid standards would give the Review Board more flexibility when reviewing renovations to existing businesses.  The Board could require design features that are much less cumbersome to install and which more closely reflect the architectural character desired within the Nags Head community.  Staff believes that while sometimes an administrative process provides an expedient and predictable outcome for applicants, it also requires the use of rigid standards that cannot be tailored to individual circumstances and which are ultimately far more burdensome.  

· The ordinance presently assigns the duty of Hotel Review Board to the Planning Board. Staff recommends that the Board of Commissioners serve as the Review Board for all design review projects.  

2)
Nonconformity provisions specific to commercial architecture should be modified if the intent is to make existing commercial buildings compliant with architectural standards.  For remodels or additions (not repair) Staff would suggest reducing the substantial improvement value from 50 percent to 25 percent.  This would require more projects to comply with commercial architectural regulations.  Projects that could not meet residential design requirements would use the review board process.  Use of a review board could allow design requirements to reflect the “level” of the improvements that are proposed.  Staff would conversely propose further reducing or even possibly exempting the repair and rebuilding of existing smaller commercial buildings that do no enlarge and continue to keep their existing appearance.  How small a building would need to be to exempt is subject to discussion. 

3)
Churches should no longer be exempt from the architectural requirements.  Religious complexes are a prominent use and development feature on the landscape and Staff finds no reason to support the continued exemption of these buildings from architectural standards. 

4)
No longer allow required buffering to be fully applied to meeting minimum commercial landscaping and vegetation requirements.  Site landscaping, especially the preservation of existing trees, was also found to be very important in conjunction with building architecture to enhance the appearance of commercial development.  Unfortunately site landscaping and vegetation is almost an afterthought in the planning of the site.  With applicants being able to use the entirety of required buffering to satisfy landscaping requirements, very little if any additional planting beyond that of the buffer is being accomplished in many cases and properties are simply being cleared of all vegetation.  Staff recommends that only preserved vegetation be allowed to be “double counted” in satisfying both buffering and landscaping requirements.

5)
Design guidelines should address the use of building color on some level.  This is recognized to be most important on larger projects and the use of multiple bright primary colors on commercial buildings appears to be an increasing trend.  The regulating of building color can be very subjective and is considered too problematic for any single administrative official to review and approve.  Should the Board elect to regulate building color, such regulations would need to be reviewed and approved by a review board.  A previous March 10, 2004 staff memo on regulating color is attached for reference.

6)
If the Board does not wish to pursue a design review board for larger commercial projects, Staff would recommend the following changes to the existing alternative commercial exterior design standards:

· Reduce allowed window heights from 10 feet to 6 feet. 

· Require maximum amount of window area be calculated for each building facade (north, south, east and west).  The present allowable window area is simply the area of all windows in relation to the area of entire building façade.  In select cases this has resulted in a very large amount of window area on one side of the building, typically the front, and a virtual absence of windows on other sides.  Coming up with appropriate window area for each façade is still subject to further deliberation.

· Reduce allowed porch height from 16 feet to 10 feet.

Staff looks forward to discussing these recommendations in greater detail and receiving further input and instruction as the Board desires.

� EMBED Word.Picture.6  ���








PAGE  

_1210577785.bin

_883470795.doc
�



�
















